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PARTY TIME!  It never ceases to amaze me how secretive city government can be and is.  On the agenda for the January 11 Board of Aldermen meeting was a bill to allow beer and wine tasting in retail liquor stores of over 5,000 square feet.  Currently we have just one retail liquor-only store in town at the Wood Mill Center next to Dave’s Famous Bar., which in not over 5,000 square feet. So what is this new bill all about? 

On Monday night, Mayor Dalton, the guy who bragged about bringing an “Upscale” target Store to Town and Country announced during the work session the old Linens and Things box store at Manchester Meadows was going to be a 34,000 square-foot liquor store.  (And I used to think a 9-0-5 Store was huge!) He went on and on about how the owner of the store told city staff all the nice things the other merchants (the ones still there) at Manchester Meadows had to say about the city.  Finally I had to interrupt the mayor and ask him what was the name of the liquor store.  “Oh, I didn’t mention that?  It’s Lukas Liquors,” said the mayor, saying how there is a Lukas Liquor Superstore store in Ellisville. 

I am amazed if the staff can write a bill specifically for Lukas Liquors that they could not inform the elected officials about this.  I don’t think Mayor Dalton was out personally recruiting Lukas and maybe Fred Teutenberg (an old neighbor of ours in Webster Groves) to come to Town and Country and sell booze.  But he acted like it.  “I am proud to announce…” said Mayor Dalton.  It is nice we have a new business in town that will generating sales taxes, but it is hard for me as a human to get too excited personally about the prospect of an oversized liquor store. 

LIFE IMITATING ART: Someone writing on the Post-Dispatch blog that ran after one of Bill McClellan recent columns on Town and Country suggested the city find someone to open a huge bar in one of the empty box stores and make money off of drunks.  It turns out someone was apparently listening.             

THROWING MONEY AWAY $1,000 AT A TIME: 

On Wednesday January 6, before the snow started to fall, one of our recently sterilized deer at Mason Road and Thornhill was hit by a car.  The deer had to be shot by the police. I have been asking the question for sometime: How smart was it to spend $1,000 to give a deer a hysterectomy only to have it hit and killed by a car a few weeks later? Not Very especially when you are firing people and discontinuing popular programs!    

IT IS NICE TO BE ONE OF THE GUYS or IT ISN’T EASY BEING GREEN OR A FEMALE IN THE T&C CITY HALL:  Last week  Police Chief John Copeland sent out an announcement of two retirements in the police department we mentioned two newsletters ago. One is Sgt. Dave Hardy who spent 22 years with Town and Country and worked 10 years before that as an officer with Olivette and St. Peters police departments.  Sgt. Hardy went to work as a coordinator at MoDot. 

The other retirement was W.C. Conley.  Mr. Conley was the uniformed civilian community services officer.  Normally officers hate working Day Shift for all the “office assignment” calls that included taking police cars to the garage for work, picking up supplies, delivering items.  W.C. Conley did this for the T&C Police and freed up the officers.  It was a bit of a luxury that most cities cannot afford.  

Special:  While we were firing three woman employees due to budget concerns, the Board of Aldermen passed special legislation that was just directed to Mr. Conley.  A new bill we modified and reduced the amount of time plus age for retirement from 15 years of service to 10.  Mr. Conley had 14 years of service.  It was designed to allow him to retire.     

Chief Copeland at the recent “Special Committee” to look at the employee cuts claimed it was not all women being cut that Mr. Conley’s position was cut also.  

Not so fast:  However, Mr. Conley received a retirement and now he has been allowed to come back in the same position as a part time employee working 24 hours a week.  He is basically whole with his retirement and new part time job.  Meanwhile the three women are out in the cold!   

THAT’S NOT ALL:  On January 11 the Board voted to give Sgt. Hardy a lump sum payment of $27,811.45 and W.C. Conley a lump sum of $6,790.45 in lieu of the city paying a portion of their retirement health insurance over the next 10 years.  We saved $33,000 with Sgt. Hardy’s payout over 10 years, but we go into the hole the first year.  It was the same situation for Mr. Conley.  Here is the problem…we are in deficit spending NOW in the middle of a recession and are spending money we don’t have now.  Plus Sgt. Hardy has full time health coverage from the State of Missouri now that he is working at MoDot. This was a resolution and on the voice vote to pass everyone said AYE, except me.  It was pointless so I did not cast a nay vote.  This was a done deal.  During a strong economy this made a little sense.  When you are laying off employees and cutting programs, I am not so sure this made a lot of sense.        

THE CHRISTMAS FUND FOR THE FIRE EMPLOYEES:  The fund I set up for the three women who got canned because we did such a bad job of watching the budget is stagnant.  The first donation of three $100 AmEx gifts were sent out immediately.  I opened the account with $200 and another resident donated $100.  A week later another resident kicked in $180.

Here is my biggest frustration after setting up Citizens for Fairness in Town and Country: I have not heard where any of the 60 remaining employees who got a 2% raise and kept their jobs have exactly taken care of their fellow workers.  $10 from each employee would mean $200 checks to the three fire workers while they are looking for another job. 

SEWER LATERAL BALLOT ISSUE IS FLUSHED DOWN THE TOILET:  In October I introduced a bill to place a Sewer Lateral Insurance program on the ballot. Last April Mayor Dalton said he would have the Finance Commission and the Public Works Commission look at the issue after numerous complaints from residents.  When the Finance Commission voted against sewer lateral insurance, claiming a $5,000 pay off was simply chump change,  Dalton left it there dead on the spot.  The issue never went to the Public Works Commission to look at.  

However residents and subdivision trustees wanted the issue to go the ballot. I introduced a bill at the Board of Aldermen meeting on November 9 to place such a question on the April Municipal election ballot.  The bill was tabled.  A move headed by Finance Commission chair Phil Behnen.    A suggestion was made how we needed to study the matter.  Was there any attempt to study the issue?  No!

The city staff did nothing to study the issue or make any recommendation.  The city has to decide by the next Board of Aldermen meeting to request the Board of Election Commissioners to place the issue on the ballot. 

During the work session on Monday I stated that the State allow an amount of between $18 to $50 dollars be assessed for the insurance.  I said the residents should have a right to vote on this issue and the Board of Aldermen should not take this away from the residents. 

Phil Behnen said the Finance Commission asked if we had a Sewer Lateral Insurance program why we shouldn’t have a Roof Replacement program.  (Simple…you can see that your roof needs repairs and you can plan for it.  You cannot see that your sewer lateral is about to fail.)

Next Alderman Steve Fons asked one of his insightful questions.  “With our limited staff, who would do the camera inspection of the sewer line?  Would Craig have to do it?”  Keep in mind that our city contracts the streets to be plowed, the grass to be cut at city hall and in the parks and we even contract fire service. Steve was told that we would have a plumbing company under contract to do the work.  I mean if Twin Oaks and Wellston can manage this you would think Fons could figure out how it was done.  (Fons was an alderman in Richmond Heights, where they have a sewer lateral insurance program and pay up to $7,000 for a loss. Fons mentioned all the 2 and 3 acre lots in T&C and how $5,000 would not pay for the repair. He failed to mention all the ½ and ¾ acre lots that were annexed into T&C in 1983, a lot of the homes being in Ward-3, including his and most of his subdivision.  Apparently $5,000 in payment toward an $8,000 bill is not real money to Steve.     

Public Works Director Craig Wilde than reported that from the MSD list he last got there were about 70 cities in the County with programs and about 18 without.  He also said every city had a slightly different plan.         

I don’t want to list all 70 cities plus St. Louis city and all of unincorporated St. Louis County, but here are the cities without sewer lateral insurance programs:

Town and Country, Eureka, Fenton, Flordell Hills, Grantwood Village, Kinloch, Ladue, Lakeshire, Mackenzie, Norwood Court, Pacific, St. George, Huntleigh, Hillsdale, Sunset Hills, Westwood, Wilbur Park, Wildwood, Winchester.

The question I have to ask is: Why shouldn’t residents of T&C have the ability to decide if they want the same type of program the residents in Webster, Kirkwood, Des Peres, Frontenac. Jennings, Cool Valley and Wellston have? 

Had the mayor told staff to prepare information on this when it was tabled in early November, it would have been done.  Even if a Sewer Lateral Program had been passed by the voters it would have taken until 2011 before it could have been funded. Now the earliest for this happening is 2012. 

I did what residents asked.  The Sewer issue was brought before the board and the mayor and the board killed it by refusing to take any action, including just asking for a staff report.     

CLAYTON ROAD REPORT:  It was on the Work Session agenda but frankly we never got a report.  What we got was Alderwoman Lynn Wright saying how hard the Clayton Road Task Force was working and all the meetings they are having.

THE DIFFERENCE BETWEEN LOCAL GOVERNMENTS:  Then Lynn said something that summed up to me good efficient and effective government compared to Town and Country government.  Lynn said she didn’t want to disparage Frontenac, but there the staff prepared a detailed report on Clayton Road and the board of aldermen voted on it at ONE meeting!   She said here we have many meetings and citizen involvement.               

Let’s see in Frontenac, a professional staff prepares a detailed report based on expert opinions.  Here in Town and Country we have 13 boards and commissions plus many more Task Forces, pack many of them with people who have no expertise in the area covered by the board, commission or task force and we hold endless meetings.  

FROM TWO TO ONE HOTEL:  The city is about to be less one Marriott Hotel.  Maryville University had plans to tear down tennis courts and build a new dorm and parking garage on campus.  Those plans were approved in 2009…but the funding vanished.  However the student body at Maryville continues to increase. In lieu of building a new dorm, Maryville wants to purchase the Courtyard by Marriott hotel directly outside of the main entrance to the university. It would cost Maryville 50% less than the proposed construction. This will leave the one J.W. Marriott hotel located at the east end of the Maryville Centre complex as T&C’s only hotel. 

INTERESTING PAYOFF CONSIDERED:   Here is what I have a hard time understanding. Maryville University is proposing to give the city money to represent lost revenue from hotel taxes not collected. Why?  That is the question I have to ask.  Maryville has every right to buy a hotel and use it as a dorm.  It feels like it is tribute being paid to the city to guarantee the zoning change gets passed.  No one or in this case no university should have to offer money to get something passed. 

I asked an official of Maryville before the start of the regular meeting why they would make such an offer.  He replied the University wanted to be a good neighbor. Being a good neighbor to me is cutting the grass, keeping the place looking nice, making sure there are no drunken student toga parties that overflow onto city streets.  While any money for the city in these cash strapped times is nice…the reason Maryville is buying the hotel is because they can not afford to build a new dorm on campus. The university is just as hard ht by the recession as we are.  This payoff proposal simply doesn’t pass the smell test.

SPENDING MONEY BLIND:  The Board of Aldermen had a bill sponsored by Tim Welby to accept the bid of JLS Landscape Maintenance to provide lawn care at the city hall, firehouse and the parks for $67,355. There were two other bidders, Loyet Landsacpe and Ideal Landscape Group.  Ideal has been our contractor for the last two years. 

The staff did not provide the Board of Aldermen what the other companies bid so we could compare the bids.  Craig Wilde wrote in a memo, “…staff has selected JLS as the firm which has provided the proposal most advantageous to the City.” However, he did not list the bids and say why the JLS bid was the best. 

I brought this up.  I added that it would be crazy to vote against a contractor who has been doing a satisfactory job for two years over say a $20 difference. No one seemed concerned and no one including the sponsor offered an explanation. If you vote on spending issues without seeing the facts you are not being responsible and create an open door for corruption.          

MISSOURI BAPTIST HOSPITAL BOUNDRY CHANGE:  There was a matter before the Board of Alderman to accept a consolidation of lots by Missouri Baptist Hospital.  Going to the Aldermen bypassed the Planning and Zoning Commission.  I had been in contact with three homeowners and subdivision trustees of property that abutted the property before us.  All of them asked that the matter go to P&Z first. They all have complained to me that Alderwoman Nancy Avioli has never called them back after they have contacted her about issues involving Missouri Baptist. The residents also were surprised that neither Lynn Wright nor Nancy ever contacted them when issues affecting them were on the agenda.   

I try not to forget that most cities were founded by residents.  While businesses, schools and hospitals are all part of the community, residents should never be ignored in a legislative process.  They are the reason a city was created in the first place.

In that vain, when this matter came before us, I mentioned the residents who requested the matter go to P&Z.  Lynn Wright immediately responded that she didn’t understand why I was concerned with a matter in Ward 1 when neither she nor Nancy had been contacted by the residents.  I immediately threw my switch to speak, was recognized by the mayor and then decided getting into an argument about how some Ward 1 residents felt about their representation was counterproductive.  The measure passed 6-1, so the zoning matter successfully bypassed P&Z.

After the meeting, Lynn came up to me in private and gave me an “Oops,” saying she had forgotten that one of the trustees had contacted her about meeting with her about the issue, but they never got together.   

POLICE OFFICER OPENING: After Jordan Geist’s sudden resignation six weeks ago, the city is advertising for a police officer.  Jordon was untrained and unlicensed when we broke the rule and went with the exception by hiring him, sending him to the police academy and spending over $20,000 in training costs.  Four and a half months after finishing the six-month police academy Jordon decided he didn’t like being a cop and quit. The city administrator/police chief had not required Jordan to sign a standard contract where he would repay us for training costs if he quit within three years. 

The city is currently accepting only trained and licensed applicants.    

CUSTARD COMING:   Apparently the Gelato stand at Schnucks is not supplying the need for cold high calorie ice cream like deserts. A custard joint has been approved to open up at Town and Country Crossing.  Eugene’s The Custard Shop wants to open by late spring.  It will seat 30 inside and have an outside service window and outside seating. It will be located by the lake.  Ironically in Ted Drewes current hometown we will have Eugene’s Custard. 

The owner of Eugene’s was at the meeting and stated that he had no experience in Frozen Custard, ice cream of food service, but this has been a dream of his.  I hope Eugene’s rises to the level of Ted Drewes and Fritz’s.  I think they are so much better than Silky’s or St. Louis Custard in Rock Hill or Mr. Wizard on Big Bend in Richmond Heights.

LONGVIEW FARMHOUSE…ROOMS TO LET 50-CENTS:  (apologies to Roger Miller) The Town and Country Symphony is looking to rent the large room at the rear of the Longview farmhouse for $1.00 a year.  During the work session, Lynn Wright told us how the Parks Commission voted to recommend that the city lease the back room for $1.00 a year.  Lynn added the Symphony needs a permanent address to apply for grants.  She said they would also hold monthly meetings at the house. 

Here are the questions I had:  Where is the Symphony’s current office?  No one knew.

How often would they use their office and how many people would work there?  Lynn didn’t know.

How much would the increase in heating and cooling costs be having the room’s thermostat set at 68 in the winter and 74 in the summer?  Nobody knew.  

Why can’t we let them use the street address, except mail and allow them to use the facility for meetings just like homeowners associations do without handing over a 240 sq foot room?  No answer.

Other questions for the board:

How would they gain entry?  Keys were the answer.  The mayor didn’t like the idea of giving access to the building by people not employed by the city. 

Does leasing the room require building changes as required by the fire code?  Craig Wilde and Anne Nixon knew the answer to this one.  Yes, the front would have to be changed and signs would have to be added.  They are calling the original farmhouse, the “Historic” part of the house.  So they are okay with changing the original “Historic” door. 

The mayor also wanted a clause in the lease allowing us to kick them out upon notice if we had a better use for the room.

I don’t have a problem with renting this room, but I surely expect the City not to incur any additional expenses or costs while having a $1 lease.  I also continue to be amazed how Lynn and the Parks Commission are not more thorough and do not on a regular basis have answers for rather routine questions in connection with their recommendations.         

IS IT A WHIRLY GIG OR ART?  Perhaps you remember a newsletter from November where the lady from Creve Coeur who runs the Mason Ridge Garden Club wanted to give the city a “wind sculpture” that are made from a pattern at a sheet metal shop in Illinois. She also arranged for the Town and Country Parks Foundation to donate four other similar wind do-dads.

The lady insists that they be placed near the prairie grass and split rail fence located on the east side of the farmhouse.  However she said kids love them. (So why not put them between the modern $1.5 glass addition and the playground, where kids can enjoy them?)

She was asked if they could be placed at other parks.  (“No,” she said they have to be at Longview.)   

I mentioned the following…Since they are mass produced by hand are they really art? 

They will eventually create noise.  What about the subdivision that backs up to the east side of the park? 

What is the purpose of having the front of the house look like a typical 1900 Farmhouse if we are gong to hang blue LED Christmas lights on it and put up modern Wind Toys?           

The Arts Commission voted that the whirly gigs were not art so did not fall under the authority of the Commission.  However, it was added that the Board of Aldermen should not consider these pieces of art, when the time comes with the Art Commission attempts to install art in the park.

BILLS DUE:  The warrant list is the list of bills we are scheduled to pay.  Here area few that caught my eye:

$337,250 to the Central County Fire Dispatch.  This is separate from our contract with the fire district.  It is to dispatch fire calls inside Town and Country.  If we had our own fire department we could dispatch fire calls from the police station, just like Ladue and Frontenac currently do.  We would need to hire two more dispatchers, but would see an overall savings of $210,000 a year.  

$5,400 to Right Management for our three fired workers to attend seminars and for resume assistance.  Had we not fired them we could have saved this money.  

$1,259.93 will be paid to the Missouri Municipal League, basically for lobbying.  However we also pay dues to the St. Louis County Municipal League for the same thing.  

$749.00 for sandwich board signs for the park department.  We started out with 12 sign boards to be placed at intersections and in parks to announce up coming events.  Due to accident damage and theft we are down to six signs.  Rather than go back to 12 staff wants to go to 16 and have extras in reserve. 

$160.60 is being paid to Aramark for the free coffee we supply to the employees.  The last warrant list we handed over more than $1,200 for free coffee.

$27.78 to Schnucks for Snacks for the Board of Aldermen.  Why are we paying to feed aldermen snacks when we are firing employees? 

THE DALTON DECADE: Routinely at the end of the year people do best or worst lists.  In our last newsletter he had two Top Ten Lists.  Also at the end of a decade some interesting timeline can be drawn.  The most compelling I have found in Mayor Dalton’s last 10 years as a resident, a businessman, a lobbyist and a politician.   

2000:  Jon Dalton and his wife buy a foreclosed home off of Topping Road near Clayton.  He also begins his 7th year as a lobbyist in Jefferson City.     

October 2000:  Jon Dalton and his wife are sued by Midwest Floor Co. of Brentwood with a store in Town and Country for $3,000 for non payment of work.

December 2000: Dalton acting as his own attorney files a counterclaim that Midwest Floor was “negligent” and had an inability to perform the job in a “workmanlike manner.”  He claims Midwest Floor did $3,000 in damage to his property. 

January 2001:  Dalton begins lobbying for the next eight years for cigarette manufacturer, Premier Manufacturing. Take a deep breath while you can…Jon will pick up a number of other cigarette companies in the years to come. 

January 2001:  Going for Sin money, Dalton also starts lobbying for Ameristar Casinos.  

January 2001:  Dalton also begins lobbying for Pharmaceutical companies.  First client is Barr Labs. 

January 2001: The first of a number of PACs that appear to be grass root citizen groups but really aren’t show up on Dalton’s Lobbyist list.  The Coalition for Customer’s Choice oddly enough has the same address as Dalton’s law firm, Bryan Cave.   Internet searches show there is no trace of this group. St. Louis 2004 Corporation is another Dalton lobbying client that has the same address as Bryan Cave.

January 2001:  Missouri Industrial Energy Consumers is another special interest group, but this is clearly for real and still exists and continues to use the address of Bryan Cave.  It consists of large manufacturing companies in Missouri that use a lot of electricity.  MIEC stayed with Bryan Cave when Dalton left the firm in 2003.       

January 2001:  Dalton begins the perfect marriage of companies…cigarettes and health care.  He begins lobbying for Health Facilities Management in Sikeston, a company that owns a number of rural nursing homes, a perfect place for low income smokers with severe health issues.   

February 2001:  More sin money coming into the Dalton coffers when he beings lobbying for five years for Magna Entertainment, a Canadian company that runs race tracks and casinos.   

March 2001:  Dalton becomes the lobbyist for another unknown special interest.  The 381 Coalition also shows the same address as Dalton’s office.  If you Google 381 Coalition all you get is my website that lists Dalton’s lobbying clients. He worked for this secret group for three legislative sessions.    

April 2001:  Dalton adds another pharmaceutical company with the now shuttered KV Pharmaceutical.     

November 2001:  There is a joint dismissal of the Midwest Floor v Dalton lawsuit.

February 2003:  Another grass roots sounding group with an address of Bryan Cave, Coalition for Free Enterprise is added to Dalton’s lobbyist list.  Who knows who is behind these groups?  

February 2003:  Dalton adds Missourians for Water Interests Protection.  At the same time and since April of 2001 he also is the lobbyist for Missouri Water Well Association.  

April 2003:  Dalton, a partner, separates from Bryan Cave, the city’s largest law firm and joins the St. Louis  office of KC Firm Lewis, Rice & Fingersh.

May 2003:  Dalton finishes lobbying over the last two years for the County Employees Retirement Fund.  In 2009 he did a 180 and lobbied against pension improvement for retired St. Louis police officers.      

April 2004:  Dalton defeats incumbent Barbara Ann Hughes 385-182 for the Ward 1 Alderman seat. 

June 2004:  Dalton becomes the registered lobbyist for Alliance for Senior Care at 731 North Market Street in Sikeston.  They are the same folks who also are Health Facilities Management and Circle B. Enterprises.   

September 2004:  Dalton files corporation papers as the organizer of the Icehouse Redevelopment District, LLC. A year later, his online Lewis-Rice resume lists him being on the Board of Directors of Icehouse Redevelopment.  Dalton and Lewis-Rice would soon become active in using Eminent Domain to obtain property for a nightclub area and parking lots.  

December 2004:  Jon Dalton is sued by Town and Country Physical Therapy for $2,980.23 that Dalton failed to pay for medical services.  Dalton made three counterclaims against Town and Country Physical Therapy. Among the claims are unnecessary treatments, ineffective procedures and that Town and Country Physical Therapy with wanton manner, malice did willfully inflict damage on the defendant.  Dalton asked for $5,563.80 in his counter suit.     

January 2005:  As an elected alderman and running unopposed for mayor, Dalton accepts Town and Country’s largest contractor as a lobbying client, the West County EMS and Fire Protection District.  As an alderman and later mayor Dalton votes to pay the fire district and as a paid lobbyist he receives money from the same fire district. SWEET!  

March 2005:  Dalton adds another discount cigarette company when he begins to lobby for King Maker Marketing. COUGH! COUHG!  

March 2005: Dalton adds an even larger cigarette company to his lobbyist tent when he signs up Commonwealth Brands of Bowling Green, Kentucky.

March 2005:  Town and Country Physical Therapy and Dalton drop their cases. 

April 2005:   Dalton is elected mayor.

April 2005:  Dalton continues to lobby (since 2001) for the St. Louis Zoo, which taxes residents of Town and Country. Once again Dalton is being paid for his lobbying from a fund that includes property taxes from Town and Country residents.  LIVING LARGE! 

May 2005:  Despite still being on the payroll of the West County EMS and Fire Protection District, Dalton takes an active roll in the contract renewal and appoints a “Blue Ribbon Commission” to advise the board of aldermen on how to proceed with contract negotiations.   What county or state fair awarded this commission a blue ribbon is still a mystery. But Mayor Dalton continues to give them a Blue Ribbon status in print and in speeches for the next 2-years.   

December 2005:  despite the “Blue Ribbon” commissioners never signing or approving a report, Mayor Dalton signs a $17.5 million 5-year contract with his earlier client in 2005, the West Country EMS & FPD.  Why bother appointing a commission if it never issues a report or recommendation?

January 2006:  Dalton is the registered lobbyist for former Missouri State Senator David Klarich’s Citizen for Policy Reform group.  I am not sure what David was trying to reform…I am guessing it was not lobbying at the statehouse, in 2001 he accepted $4,659 in food, drinks and gifts from lobbyists.  He ate as often as three times a day on the nickel of lobbyists.  

February 2006:  Dalton adds a very large cigarette company when he begins lobbying for The Liggett Group.   At this time he was shilling for four cigarette manufacturers who made 28 different of smokes. WHEEZ! WHEEZ!

February 2006:  The West County EMS & Fire Protection District, despite just signing a 5-year contract to provide service for T&C, announce they will begin a campaign to attempt and annex Town and Country into the Fire District and thus void the new service contract.  The fire district property tax at the time of the announcement was 84-cents per $100 valuation.   

March 2006:  Dalton begins lobbying for the St. Louis County Municipal League.  Dalton as the mayor of Town and Country is automatically a member of the St. Louis County Municipal League. Town and Country pays membership dues to the St. Louis County Municipal League. Dalton in part hires himself as a lobbyist and uses a portion of Town and Country tax money to pay himself as a lobbyist from 2006 to today.     

June 23, 2006 Good News…Dalton has Ethics Commission Complaint dismissed.  The mayor later says at a work session prior to a board meeting the complaint was concerning his lobbying with the Fire District.      

July 2006:  Dalton is sued in St. Louis County Small Claims Court for $549.00 by local lighting company, Mitchell Lightscapes of Creve Coeur for services rendered.  

August 2006:  The Small Claims case is dismissed and refilled in the Circuit Court. 

August 2006:  Dalton counter claims Mitchell Lighting and asks for $3,000 in damages.  Much of Dalton’s counterclaim is the same language as in the counterclaim against Town and Country Physical Therapy and Midwest Floor.   He claims Mitchell Lighting damaged his property. Dalton never once files suit against anyone for negligent work or treatment.  He only files similar counter claims when he is sued for nonpayment of bills.    Dalton represents himself in all actions.  This case is also eventually dismissed by both parties. 

August 2006:  Dalton’s firm, Lewis-Rice, representing the St. Louis Land Clearance Authority files eminent domain suits against two property owners, including 77-year-old widow Opal Henderson to obtain her business at 7th Street and Hickory to be used as a parking lot for the proposed Icehouse Nightclub District.  Smells like a Snidely Whiplash operation!

Additional eminent domain actions are taken against other property owners on S. Broadway, including Sisters of the Convent of the Sacred Heart!  I don’t think 10 Hail Mary’s will do you much good on this one!      

August: 2006:  Mayor Dalton who at first refused to issue any reports concerning fire service, after threat of a lawsuit releases a report by Alderman Steve Donaldson, that was unsigned and unapproved by the “Blue Ribbon Commission” that recommended the city sign a contract with the Fire District and then assist the Fire District in an annexation election. 

August 2006:  Mayor Dalton and the Fire District issue a co-statement saying the annexation issue is being withdrawn from the November ballot.  

September 2006: Post-Dispatch reporter Jake Wagman writes a feature article on Icehouse Development’s attempt to snatch the widow’s salvage business that she, her late husband and now her sons have operated since 1958.  Dalton is quoted in article saying that a bright future for St. Louis “doesn’t include the continued operation of a junk yard.” ( In other words, what St. Louis needs is more bars and nightclubs to suck customers away from Laclede’s Landing, The West End, Soulard and of course the future Ballpark Village.) 

December 2006:  A Dec 30 article in the Post-Dispatch reveals that the Lewis-Rice attorney filing eminent domain law suits for the St. Louis Land Authority and ultimately for Jon Dalton and partners of Icehouse Development have actually sued the Convent of Sacred Heart and Sr. Rose Philipine Duchesne for the property at 1119-1127 S Broadway.   Sr. Duchesne, the founder of the Convent of Sacred Heart was listed with the Sisters of Sacred Heart as the original owner of the property in 1840.  Sr. Duchesne was canonized in 1988 as America’s first female SAINT.  MERCY SAKES! Our mayor is behind suing a saint.          

February 2007:  Dalton as an elected official begins lobbying for the St. Louis County Board of Election Commissioners, where his friend and former T&C Alderman John Deihl was the Republican commissioner. Dalton lobbied for the Board of Elections for most of the 2007 legislative session.     

March 2007:  At the beginning of the Wall Street collapse and the start of a recession who does the Securities Industry and Financial Markets Association turn to for lobbying? Who better to push for the okay of crazy investment schemes than a cigarette lobbyist?  Jon continues lobbying for these folks today.        

May 2007:  At the end of the Legislative session our elected Public Official Jon Dalton claims he is no longer lobbying for the St. Louis County Board of Election Commissioners.  However, Dalton’s Jefferson City office, which consists of Dalton and his office manager, Shannon Hawk, actually keep the St. Louis County Board of Election Commissioners as a lobbying client, listing Ms. Hawk as the lobbyist of record through November 26, 2008.  Conflict of Interest anyone?    

March 2008:  Dalton adds a new client with a familiar address.  Circle B Enterprises Holding Company, Inc. at 723 North Main St. in Sikeston, MO.  This is a holding company for the nursing homes in rural Missouri.  The corporate officers of Circle B are the same people accused by state officials of giving predatory “high interest payday loans” to low income nursing home employees. 

January 2009:  Dalton’s former cigarette client Commonwealth Brands of Bowling Green, Kentucky after being bought by a British company is back in the fold as Imperial Tobacco of Bowling Green, KY.  However instead of being listed as a client of Dalton, the firm is listed as the client of Dalton’s Jefferson City office manager Shannon Hawk, also a registered lobbyist.  Also listed under Hawk is Holcim, Inc. of Dundee, Michigan, which is operating a huge cement facility in Jefferson County.    

April 2009:  Jon Dalton doesn’t win in a landslide.  He defeats me, the guy who filed when no one else would, by avalanche numbers garnering 80.5% of the vote.  He ran as the DIGNIFIED CANDIDATE.  In his first meeting after being elected Dalton goes about turning suburban municipal government into BIG GOVERNMENT by creating two more commissions, the Green Team Commission and the Arts Commission.  We now have 13 commissions and boards.  We are required by state law to have two.  We also add four Task Forces or special committees during the year.   

May 2009:  Dalton is again hired by the St. Louis Board of Police Commissioners as a lobbyist. St. Louis police officers watching bills introduced to improve pension benefits complain that Dalton led the fight to kill the legislation.  They further complained that Dalton supporter and current appointee to the city Architectural Review Board, State Rep. John Deihl led the fight on the floor to kill the cop pension bill. 

July 2009:  Dalton signs a Code of Conduct document produced by Alderman Fred Meyland-Smith which states aldermen and the mayor cannot make untoward comments verbally or in writing toward other elected officials, employees or businesses in Town and Country. So much for the first amendment!  I am guessing such former publications as Common Sense and The Federalist Papers would be frowned upon by Meyland-Smith and Dalton.       

November 2009:  Dalton presents a budget to the board of alderman that calls for $243,000 in staff reductions but refuses to tell the Board of Aldermen or the public what reductions would be made. So much for all the much ballyhoo about transparency!  

November 2009:  While Dalton refuses to tell what cuts would be made, three city employees, a police dispatcher, a police clerk and a city hall receptionist are told they will be fired by the end of the year.  Very DIGNIFIED! 

November 2009:   After submitting a budget with no salary increases, Dalton makes an amendment to the budget calling for a 2% across the board raise costing $101,000 while still laying off three employees. 

December 2009:  Mayor Dalton tells St. Louis Post Dispatch columnist Bill McCellan that the reception is quite good on the ski lift, when he calls back McCellan who is seeking a comment about the lay offs of some of the lowest paid city workers.             

January 2010:  Jon Dalton begins his 17th year as a lobbyist in Jefferson City. 
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From Charlotte Peters’ son:
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